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Summary of actions agreed:

Actions from this meeting:
	Mary McMinn
	Implement the PBC Framework and LES including the provision of a one-page summary of actions expected from the commissioning group / actions expected from the practices.
	

	Mark Jones
	Ask the West Herts PBC Leads meeting to consider a coordinated response to the LMC’s suggestion of an additional LES for Extended Hours.
	June 08


Actions from previous meetings:
These are recorded in the appendix below

1. Record from the last meeting:

The meeting record was agreed to be accurate.

2. West Herts Joint Prescribing Group:

A Joint Prescribing Committee (JPC) has existed for several years, working across secondary and primary care.  The main focus of work has been to assess individual drugs and create a virtual formulary of recommendations.  Agreed guidelines have been published as widely as possible.  Guidelines are based primarily on effectiveness, with cost-effectiveness an important but secondary consideration.

Following the creation of the Hertfordshire PCT(s), the medicines management structure has been reorganised to create a single Herts-wide committee to which the West Herts JPC can relate.

The JPC is now beginning to look at groups of drugs and the treatment of conditions by disease group.  Although Zunia is a very active member of the committee (and there is representation from other PBC groups too), the JPC feels that it is acting in relative isolation from PBC.  It would like to have clearer direction from PBC groups so that activity can be aligned with the commissioning plans.

Two views emerged in discussion:

a) That medicines management input should be provided at an early stage to projects involving the redesign of care pathways.  This will avoid the appearance of challenge at a later stage.  In particular, advice can be given when we are developing community services.

b) That clinicians involved in pathway redesign are fully aware of the medicines management issues and ensure these are addressed.  It is more important to ensure the compliance of both secondary and primary care in implementing the new pathways. The priority for medicines management should be to address expensive prescribing and ensure cost-effectiveness.

DacCom’s requirements include a need to coordinate action between secondary and primary care.  Secondary care clinicians must not be allowed to undermine medicines management initiatives in primary care.  A challenge for the committee is to ensure engagement with all interested parties.  At our last meeting we found that the Hospice of St Francis were not aware of medicines management initiatives.  Private referrals are a particular source of problems.  It can be very difficult for a GP to refuse a patient who has been told by a private consultant they must take the elixir of life indefinitely.  We may have to accept these cases so long as they are relatively infrequent.

A ‘NICE’ style approach is needed; communicating guidelines to all stakeholders to ensure preferred options are clear in cases where there is choice or uncertainty.  We also need a rapidly and readily accessible source of advice to address the question “do I have to prescribe this?” within the context of a consultation.

Information is available on the PCT intranet, but we do need education to ensure GPs know how to find it quickly.  We believe the intranet includes a search engine.  Paul Larkin will circulate some information.

There is probably little scope to address ‘inappropriate prescribing’ as much work has been done in the past.  Current prescribing is overwhelmingly effective, so the need is to keep up to date with change.

We believe we have the right structures in place to take the medicines management activity forward.  Zunia does a great job as our prescribing lead and is absolutely the right person to integrate our activities with the JPC.  The perceived lack of direction from PBC groups reflects our growing awareness of our responsibilities for medicines management. This is leading to greater clarity in our commissioning plans, which in turn will make it possible for Zunia to provide direction from PBC to the JPC.

3. Community Nursing

Janet Lewis has been working with Trevor, Avi, Meena and others to create a specification for Community Nursing.  The service will not be put out to tender but will be delivered by Provider Services within the existing structure.  The approach has been first to define what is required from a service and then to design the workforce around this.  The service will be Practice-focussed, providing cover from 8am to 10pm.

The most effective approach is to create nursing teams of optimum size: small enough to deliver continuity of care, with named nurses working with patients and with practices, but large enough to have sufficient critical mass to cover absences.  This has been achieved by re-optimising practice clusters.  Each practice will have a named link nurse who will attend meetings of the primary healthcare team at least monthly.  The proposed new structure also reduces management costs.

Community Nursing in Dacorum is currently significantly under resourced, although there are differences between practices and some are currently receiving an adequate service.  The proposal is to recruit 9 FTE at band 5, 0.9 FTE at band 6 and 0.7 FTE at band 7.  Staff costs would rise to £1.84 million, with overall costs in the region of £2 million.  This is consistent with the amount allowed in our budget for provider services (although we are not clear whether this includes the Community Matrons – if it does, the proposed recruitment would be over-budget).

We agree to the recruitment plan and will accept the associated costs.  But we are aware that the under-spend on Community Nursing this year has helped to minimise our deficit.  So we will have to find savings in acute commissioning to offset the increased cost of Community Nursing. (We might hope there is a natural link between the two).

We discussed the role of Community Matrons.  We note the creation of Community Matrons was a political initiative and we are not aware of evidence at a national level that this model is effective.  On the other hand, there is good anecdotal evidence locally that good results are achieved (for instance in preventing admissions) when the Community Matrons are used effectively.  Community Nurses work 9 to 5, 5 days per week.  There is a debate nationally regarding the need for extended hours cover.  The counter argument is that overtime rates at band 7 would make the service very expensive; and good integration with the Intermediate Care team should be sufficient to maintain support for patients out-of-hours.

We would like to see Community Matrons fully integrated within the Community Nursing team, paid for from the same budget and working at their appropriate level.  We believe more progress is needed to achieve this.  Whilst guidelines suggest we should have an additional Community Matron for Dacorum, we want to optimise our utilisation of those we have before increasing numbers.

The Community Nursing specification will be translated to a service level agreement that includes required outcomes and activity monitoring.

These must ensure the necessary information is entered to the patient’s electronic medical record.  This is not currently done in all cases, which has led to incidents such as duplication of flu immunisation.

We also have a problem that Community Nurses sometimes refuse to provide a service that is within the specification.  Under resourcing could be an excuse for this at present, but we will insist on a change as we commit to a higher level of staffing.  As the contractor, we will expect Janet to ensure we receive the service we have commissioned.  There should be financial penalties to ensure the provider delivers what is required.  For instance, the cost of additional staff brought in to provide the service should be borne by Provider Services and should not be reflected as an additional cost to PBC.

Our meeting on 25 June has been replaced by a ‘Hot Topics’ meeting to provide input for the Intermediate Care team.  Janet would welcome clinical scenarios for discussion.

4. Budget Report:

Month 11 data are now available.  We are over-spent by £1.022 million with a forecast of £1.265 million for the year-end.  The detail is by now familiar, with under-spends on prescribing and provider services more than offset by an over-spend on acute commissioning.  Prescribing costs have been driven down by the reduced cost of category M drugs nationally.  We do not know to what degree our own initiatives have made a contribution.  Costs in provider services have been kept down by under-resourcing.  So our action to ensure adequate resources for 2008/9 will eliminate this source of under-spend.

The over-performance of Stoke Mandeville Hospital is a significant contributor.  There is also some over-charging (including an inappropriate charge of £85k), which the PCT is challenging.  However, there is no geographical pattern of over-spend by Practice that would identify Stoke Mandeville Hospital as our only problem!

In general, the PCT is following up on issues identified in our analysis of HIDAS data, although, as we would expect, there is not an enthusiastic response from the Hospital Trust.

In the new financial year we will have to pay back the deficit as well as bringing our budget into balance.  Clearly, we need to take action to manage spending on acute commissioning.  It could be argued that non-elective admissions are outside our control.  On the other hand, proactive management of chronic disease can prevent exacerbations requiring admission.

Currently, we are not managing over-performance by our practices, and we have to find effective means to do this.  We need to encourage Practices to feel more accountable for their own activity.  This was achieved in the past with Fundholding, so it is possible.

The best model we have is the medicines management activity, in which a strong and enthusiastic lead has a detailed dialogue with practices.  The QOF provides some incentive for Practices to engage, and we have agreed to implement an additional incentive scheme.

Corina and Mark prepared a proposal some months ago linking (a) payments to practices under the PBC LES with (b) the actions required from the Practices to support PBC.  We should review this proposal to assess whether it provides a useful mechanism to help manage spend on acute commissioning.  We could, for instance, ask practices to appoint referral management leads, produce analysis and reports, etc.

We could also consider an incentive scheme for referral management.  A scheme has been set up in Bedfordshire and this might provide a useful model.  We believe WatCom has proposed a ‘level 4’ for PBC, in which Practices take responsibility for their own budgets (presumably with additional funding to support this).

A key success factor must be a strong lead to ensure an effective dialogue with Practices.  A Chief Executive could deliver this, although a GP might be better received.  It was agreed that Corina and Meena will lead the activity for us.  (Guess which is the ‘good cop’ and which the ‘bad cop’!!).  Mark will provide support (analysis, etc) if required.  Jenny can provide some help with analysis; either to this group and/or directly to the Practices with the biggest over-spends.  General coaching could be given at a meeting of Practice Managers.

5. Counselling:

We have not yet reached agreement with the counsellors regarding the proposed LES.  The dialogue continues with Bernie, Geoff Smith and Michael Drake representing DacCom.  But good progress is being made with implementation of the Enhanced Primary Mental Healthcare Service (EPMHS).  So it now seems appropriate to defer any change in counselling arrangements until this can be delivered within the context of the EPMHS.  Counselling budgets can be rolled forward (yet again) pending this action.  Bernie has confirmed that this approach will not necessitate a further submission to the Governance Sub-Committee.

At our next meeting we will discuss integration of counselling with the EPMHS in more detail.

6. Ophthalmology:

Rothschild House has offered to host the service as one of two locations in Dacorum.  This was agreed.  The second location should be in Hemel.  Partners at Bennets End are discussing whether they could provide a venue.

7. Prescribing Budgets:

Zunia will attend the budget setting meeting to be held on 23 May and will report on the agreed prescribing budget at our next meeting.

8. PBC Framework and LES:

We will implement the Framework and LES as published recently (do we have any choice?).  Mary will deal with the mechanics of implementation.  It would be useful to have a one-page summary of actions expected from the commissioning group and actions expected from the practices, which Mary will provide.

9. Pathology Tender:

This was discussed at the most recent meeting of the West Herts PBC Leads.  Two GPs (Mike Walton and a GP from Watford) have been nominated to represent the West Herts localities on a working party.  We are happy with this arrangement and look forward to receiving progress reports at an appropriate time.

10. Extended Hours LES:

Peter Graves has sent us a letter on behalf of the LMC in which he urges us to consider commissioning an additional LES for Extended Hours.  This would be an opportunity for practices to provide a higher level of service than specified by the current LES and would be appropriately resourced.

We agreed it would be sensible to see the terms of the DES, to be published in June or July, before taking action.  The DES may be more flexible than the arrangements anticipated in the current LES.

Any additional LES would have to be approved by the Governance Sub-Committee (it would certainly cost more than £100k).  This group might expect a consistency of approach across the county.  Mark will raise this for discussion with the West Herts PBC Leads.

The PCT will be expected to meet the national target of at least 50% of Practices delivering Extended Hours.  We already see they are agreeing to exceptions requested by Practices.  Whilst this may be sensible and pragmatic, an ad-hoc approach does not allow the same opportunities to be available to all.

11. Darzi Health Centre:

Caroline gave some feedback from the recent public meeting run by the patients’ group.  The group is unhappy about the way the public consultation has been managed by the PCT.  The consultation period ends on 28 May.  There is a strong and consistent message that patients do not want the proposed Darzi centre, but the rushed consultation does not allow these views to be clearly heard and acted upon.  Caroline will take this up with the Scrutiny Committee.

Separately, the patients’ group would like to work with us on a co-ordinated approach to the Darzi centre proposal.  We will discuss this at our next meeting.

12. Action points:

· PBC governance sub-committee 

None discussed at this meeting.

· Clinical Conclave

None discussed at this meeting.

· West Herts Leads Meeting

None discussed at this meeting.

· Action points from our last meeting:

None discussed at this meeting.

13. Next meeting:

Friday 6 June 2008 from 1pm at Fernville Surgery 
(lunch from 12.30pm)

Appendix: Actions from previous meetings: 

	Bernie Tipple
	Communicate our conclusions regarding the Counselling LES to the counsellors.  
	Done – a meeting has been held.

	Geoff Smith
	Modify the Counselling LES and determine whether re-approval is required.
	Closed – this action is no longer planned.

	Vimal Tiwari
	Investigate the PCT’s proposals for incremental investment in Health Visitors and School Nurses; and recommend a decision to the Executive.
	6 June

	Mark Jones
	Communicate to the PCT our nomination of Gerry Bulger to the West Herts Premises Committee.
	Done

	Andrew Parker / Jenny Greenshields
	Identify options for repayment of any deficit incurred by DacCom during 2007/8.
	May 08

	Mary McMinn
	Obtain relevant information from the PCT to allow an informed decision on the size of our premises budget.
	Mary has made several contacts and is awaiting replies.

	Gerry Bulger / Mary McMinn
	Dacorum GP and PBC representation on WHHT OPD follow-up work with the PCT.
	In progress – GP volunteers have been sought for this work – which will be reimbursed at DacCom’s standard rate – with WHHT and the PCT, on the 4 specialities of cardiology, general surgery, dermatology & gastroenterology.  (Endocrinology work has been subsumed into the West Herts Diabetes Project Group.)  Clare Jones is the PCT lead for this OPD project.

	Richard Gallow / Zunia Hurst
	Develop a cost-effective PIS to stimulate further prescribing progress. 
	This has been agreed in principle.  Practices have been asked to propose targets.

	Mary McMinn
	Commissioning plan for 2008/9 
	In progress 

Target date is now end of May

	Mary McMinn
	Budgets for 2008/09
	In progress

Target date is now end of May

	Suzanne Novak / Mary McMinn
	Work with Rothschild House to develop a proposal for provision of in-house general surgery.
	In progress

	Mark Jones / Corina Ciobanu
	Ensure that the DacCom’s COPD Business Case is approved by the PBC Governance Subcommittee on 29 April.
	In progress – this project is now West Herts-wide
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